Minutes OF LYTCHETT MATRAVERS

PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

Held on Monday December 19th 2011 at 7:30 in the School Hall

PRESENT were Cllrs: R Miller (Chairman), A Bush, M Colvey, J Dyball, D Gillard, M Munford, K Norris, P Talbot, J Taylor, L Wilson and C Wood  and the Parish Clerk (T Watton). 
Dist Cllr P Webb and two members of the public were also in attendance. 
1. REceipt of apologies for absence – there were none. 
2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST. There were none.    

3.      REVISED CODE OF CONDUCT FOR COUNCILLORS 2007.

In accordance with paragraph 12(2) of the Revised Code, to hear any representations or answers to member’s questions or evidence provided by any members of the Council having a prejudicial interest in any matter to be considered at this meeting. There were none.  
4.  PUBLIC PARTICIPATION SESSION.  (Standing Orders suspended). There was none. 
5. CHAIRMAN’S ANNOUNCEMENTS.
The Chairman noted that this was Cllr Gillard’s last meeting. He offered the council’s thanks to Cllr Gillard for his long service and reminded everyone present that a reception to honour Cllr Gillard is to be held in the Rose & Crown PH after the council meeting. 
6. THE MINUTES of the Council meeting on 21st November were approved and signed by the Chairman.  
7. MATTERS ARISING & UPDATE ON ACTION POINTS.
a. Full Council 21st Feb, minute 15: Replacement village name sign. This matter was taken up with Mark Adams, a member of the DCC Area Highways team. He has confirmed that this will be done in the first half of 2012.

b. Full Council 20th June, minute 15: Lytchett Astro, Football Foundation support meeting. At the meeting on 21st November it was agreed that a letter should be sent to the Planning Authority (DCC in this case) explaining the problem and seeking a relaxation of the planning condition to enable lighting columns to be installed instead of the low level bollards.  Action: Parish Clerk to write to DCC accordingly.  CARRIED OVER     
c. Full Council 18th July, Minute 4: (i) Public consultation by PDC on the Huntick Rd site (PDC Core Strategy). (ii) Housing Needs Survey (iii) Vist by Cllrs to the PDC Planning Department. Concern was expressed at the pressure from PDC for a response from the Parish Council to PDC’s draft report on the Housing needs Survey by 3rd January. Cllr Colvey indicated that he would speak to Chris McDermott to ask PDC to delay any further actions until March. Action: MC to act accordingly. Disappointment was also expressed about the report from PDC as it was felt that the document contains some contradictions and is very simplistic and lacks a conclusion. It was suggested that a working party be set up to go through the document and draw out the questions to put to PDC. Cllrs Bush, Wood, Wilson, Munford and Miller all volunteered to be members of the working party. It was suggested that a request be made to see the raw data. Action: Chris McDermott to be invited to the March Full Council meeting to discuss the report of the Housing Needs Survey. Cllr Wood recalled that Mr Alan Davies had offered a visit to Cllrs to the PDC planning Department. Cllrs Wood, Wilson and Miller indicated that they wished to visit and would contact PDC Planning accordingly. 
d. Full Council 18th July, Minute 21: Requested dog bin Frys Close – Purbeck Rd. PDC Environmental Services have been approached to seek their approval for the siting of this bin and have now agreed this. Action: Parish Clerk to order the dog bin and arrange for its installation.   
e. Full Council 18th July, Minute 21: Donation of bench for recreation ground. Terry Homer liaised with the donor and this has now been installed.    

f. Full Council, 19th September 2011, Minute 13 – response to DCC re Local Broadband plan funding. It has since been established in conversation with a member of DCA that the request for contributions towards funding from Parish Councils was a mistake. Cllr Colvey reported that District Councils are making contributions. Parish Clerk to write to DCC to say the Parish Council assumes a response is no longer required. 
g. Full Council, 17th October 2011, Minute 10 – connecting path – Foxhills Open Space to Deans Drove. It was clarified for members who were absent at the previous meeting, that subject to Mr Bird’s confirmation of his advice, the council now supports option 1 – involving a bridge carrying the path over the brook onto the western side. It was agreed to prompt to Mr Bird that the Council wishes to progress this. Action: Parish Clerk to write to Mr Bird accordingly, seeking his written confirmation that he will be attending to it with the developers of September Cottage.  
h. Full Council, 17th October 2011, Minute 20 fourth bullet point- PDC to make a financial contribution towards Lytchett Link. PDC Finance department have confirmed that this payment is being transferred to the council’s bank account during December by BACS. 
8. REPORT FROM DISTRICT COUNCILLORS.
Cllrs Webb and Colvey commented on the following:

· DCC’s broadband improvement project may provide some benefits for the private sector by 2015.

· It has been agreed that PDC will move to whole council elections in 2015. 

· It has been agreed that the Dorset Waste Partnership will include a recycling service. The target will be to achieve 60% recycling – rising later to 70%. This will involve changes to bin provision: 240 ltr bin for plastics, card and tetra packs; green bin for bottles as now; food waste caddy; wheely bin for garden waste (optional at £30 per annum); and a reduced size (140 ltr) wheely bin for ordinary non-recycleable waste. In Purbeck, this change is unlikely to be made before the end of the SITA contract in 2013. 
9.   REPORT FROM COUNTY COUNCILLOR.

County Cllr Drane was not present. 
10.   REPORTS FROM SUB-COMMITTEES

There were none.  

11.  Recommendations of Committees:

(a) Finance & Policy Cttee (see minutes of 12th December 2011).

Cllr Norris reported on the following recommendations:

· Acceptance of the latest bank reconciliation and accounts update. AGREED
· Acceptance of the recommended budget and precept as detailed in Appendix b to the Finance & Policy cttee minutes. Cllr Norris noted that the headline point was that the precept is due to increase by 2.56%.  AGREED. 

(b) Planning Cttee (see minutes of 1st December 2011)

There were no recommendations to bring forward. 
It was AGREED to receive the minutes of both of the above meetings.   
12.
Proposal - non charitable deed of dedication for recreation field.

Cllr Norris explained that investigation and advice had revealed that there was no advantage in pursuing charitable status at this stage as the recreation ground does not generate income. Consequently, the non-charitable option is recommended. After a brief discussion this was unanimously AGREED. Action: Parish Clerk to add this to the agenda of the next Finance & Policy Cttee to progress this. 

13.     Proposed construction of new permissive footpath.

Cllr Dyball explained that she had asked Cari Wooldridge, PDC Planning Policy, how this will now proceed, excluding the funding issue for stiles etc. Cllrs Wilson, Colvey and Dyball have a meeting scheduled with DCC Footpaths Officer John Williamson – for advice on this. Cllr Dyball indicated that she would also contact Anthony Cecil (the new Lord Rockley). There was some discussion as to whether planning permission is required for the path.   
14.  Venue for council meetings 

Cllr Wilson reported on remarks made in a letter to the Parish Council Chairman and also at the Village Hall Committee meeting that they had not been formally notified in writing of the council’s 6 month trial of the use of the school hall for its meetings instead of the Village Hall. It was noted that the booking slots are still available, but the dance class is also still using the hall at these times and so the problem of excessive noise remains. It is understood that the Village Hall committee have now discussed some sound proofing. It was noted that the trial is due to end in February - at which point the council will be reviewing the situation. It was agreed that the Chairman would write a retrospective letter to the Village Hall committee explaining the problem and the trial being undertaken. 
15. 2012 Annual Parish Meeting – proposal: That village based clubs and interest groups be invited to set up stalls at the 2012 Annual Parish Meeting with the Parish Council responsible for invitations and pre-publicity, starting with the February Parish Magazine. Costs to be quantified and agreed at January Parish Council meeting. After a brief discussion this proposal was unanimously AGREED. Cllr Miller stressed that he wished to make the meeting as informal as possible and envisioned interviews with a roving microphone visiting each stand. ACTION: Cllrs Miller and Colvey to meet to discuss. 

16. Proposal – consideration of enhanced use of Club Hall and the Scout hut

Cllr Dyball explained her suggestion that the scouts’ problem of the shortage of space, and the council’s need for a centrally located meeting room, Parish Office and display area, could both be achieved to mutual satisfaction through a swap of premises – club hall and scout hut. She reported that a few scouts members are a little concerned at aspects of this but want to explore the idea further. The idea received general support from council members so it was proposed – and AGREED – that the Environment & Amenities Cttee will progress the further exploration of this. 
17. Report of any training activity undertaken in the past month.

There was none. 
 18  REPORTS FROM REPRESENTATIVES (by exception)
	Carnival 
	PACT 
	DAPTC 
	Footpaths 

	School Councillor
	Youth Organisations
	Sports Club
	Village Hall


The following reports were made:

DAPTC – Cllr Miller reminded all Cllrs of the need to review the list of DAPTC training courses – and notify the Parish Clerk of any they wish to sign up for.

Sports Club – A meeting with a representative from the Football Foundation is planned for 4th January – to include Peter Ashton. 
There were no other updates. 

19. Council to approve the following payments already made 

	 Inv
	To Whom
	For What
	Net
	VAT
	Total 

	2050
	KLK Roofing Contractors
	Repair to club hall roof. 
	95.00
	0.00
	95.00


The above payment was unanimously AGREED.    

20. Council to approve the following payments due:- 

	Inv
	To Whom
	For What
	Net
	VAT
	Total 

	2051
	T Watton
	Clerk’s salary – November October 
	661.96
	0.00
	661.96

	2052
	T Watton
	Office expenses incurred
	TBA
	TBA
	TBA

	2053
	T Homer 
	Handyman duties – November 
	227.25
	0.00
	227.25

	2054
	Playdale Playgrounds Ltd
	Chain links and fittings for play equipment
	29.38
	0.00
	29.38

	2055
	Trade UK Account (B&Q)
	Ballast & Concrete for new bench installation
	14.76
	2.96
	17.72

	2056
	Banyards Ltd
	Cemetery maintenance 1/12/11
	303.49
	60.70
	364.19

	2057
	J Dyball
	Cllrs expenses
	18.00
	0.00
	18.00

	2058
	BT Payment Services Ltd
	Quarterly line rental, broadband and calls – parish office
	83.19
	16.63
	99.82

	2059
	Novatech Ltd
	2 x printer toner cartridges  plus carriage
	95.96
	19.19
	115.15


All the above payments were unanimously AGREED.    

21. CORRESPONDENCE.

Two notifications had been received from DCC for road closures in January to enable road works (i) A351 at Sandford, and (ii) Castle Farm Rd. These notices will be put on display on the Parish Council noticeboard. 
22. MATTERS OF INTEREST AND INFORMATION.

· Cllrs Dyball and Wood reported that they had attended a meeting of the Purbeck Heritage Committee.
· Cllr Dyball provided an update on the progression of the project for the new play area for the recreation ground. She reported that four meetings had now taken place with prospective suppliers, but only one had so far submitted a design. Nicky Pritchard has now taken over the completion of the funding applications, and Ches is working on the business plan. 
The meeting closed at 9:00pm 
Annotated by/on ……………………………..            Signed by/on …………………………
1

